
SIXTY NINTH LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION

ONE HUNDRED THIRD DAY

House Chamber, Olympia, Friday, April 25, 2025

The House was called to order at 10:30 a.m. by the Speaker 
(Representative Timmons presiding). The Clerk called the roll and 
a quorum was present.

The flags were escorted to the rostrum by a Sergeant at Arms 
Color Guard, Nathaniel Metcalf and Cassidy Dodge. The Speaker 
(Representative Timmons presiding) led the Chamber in the Pledge 
of Allegiance. The prayer was offered by Pastor Dan Donohoue, 
Parkland Foursquare Church, Tacoma.

Reading of the Journal of the previous day was dispensed 
with and it was ordered to stand approved.

The Speaker (Representative Timmons presiding) called upon 
Representative Stearns to preside.

There being no objection, the House advanced to the seventh 
order of business.

 
THIRD READING

CONFERENCE COMMITTEE REPORT

April 24th, 2025

Engrossed Substitute Senate Bill 5041

Includes "New Item": YES

Madame Speaker:

We of your Conference Committee, to whom was referred 
ESSB 5041, concerning unemployment insurance benefits for 
striking or lockout workers, have had the same under consideration 
and we recommend that:

All previous amendments not be adopted and that the attached 
striking amendment H2312.2 be adopted

 
Strike everything after the enacting 

clause and insert the following:

"Sec. 1.  RCW 50.20.090 and 1988 c 83 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows:

(1) An individual shall be disqualified 
for benefits for any week with respect to 
which the commissioner finds that the 
individual's unemployment is((:

(a) Due))due to a strike at the factory, 
establishment, or other premises at which 
the individual is or was last employed((; or

(b) Due to a lockout by his or her 
employer who is a member of a multiemployer 
bargaining unit and who has locked out the 
employees at the factory, establishment, or 
other premises at which the individual is or 
was last employed after one member of the 
multiemployer bargaining unit has been 
struck by its employees as a result of the 
multiemployer bargaining process)).

(2) Subsection (1) of this section shall 
not apply if it is shown to the satisfaction 
of the commissioner that:

(a) The individual is not participating 
in or financing or directly interested in 

the strike ((or lockout)) that caused the 
individual's unemployment; and

(b) The individual does not belong to a 
grade or class of workers of which, 
immediately before the commencement of the 
strike ((or lockout)), there were members 
employed at the premises at which the strike 
((or lockout)) occurs, any of whom are 
participating in or financing or directly 
interested in the strike ((or lockout)): 
PROVIDED, That if in any case separate 
branches of work which are commonly 
conducted as separate businesses in separate 
premises are conducted in separate 
departments of the same premises, each such 
department shall, for the purpose of this 
((subdivision))subsection, be deemed to be a 
separate factory, establishment, or other 
premises.

(3)(a) Any disqualification imposed under 
this section shall end ((when))on the 
earlier of:

(i) The second Sunday following the first 
date of the strike, provided that the strike 
is not found to be prohibited by federal or 
state law in a final judgment. If a final 
judgment finds that a strike is prohibited 
by state or federal law, any benefits paid 
are liable for repayment as set forth in RCW 
50.20.190; or

(ii) The date the strike ((or lockout)) 
is terminated.

(b) When the disqualification ends, the 
individual is subject to the one week 
waiting period as provided in RCW 50.20.010 
and any benefits must be calculated in 
accordance with this chapter. However, if an 
individual is unemployed due to a strike at 
the separating employer's factory, 
establishment, or other premises at which 
the individual is or was last employed, the 
individual may receive weekly benefits for 
no more than six calendar weeks, subject to 
other limitations provided in this title. 
Any weekly benefits received unrelated to 
the individual's unemployment due to a 
strike may not be counted toward the six 
calendar weeks.

(4) If benefits are issued as a result of 
a strike under this section, the department 
shall notify the separating employer of the 
mediation services available through the 
public employment relations commission.

Sec. 2.  RCW 50.20.160 and 2003 2nd 
sp.s. c 4 s 31 are each amended to read as 
follows:

(1) A determination of amount of benefits 
potentially payable issued pursuant to the 
provisions of RCW 50.20.120 and 50.20.140 
shall not serve as a basis for appeal but 
shall be subject to request by the claimant 
for reconsideration and/or for 
redetermination by the commissioner at any 
time within one year from the date of 
delivery or mailing of such determination, 
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or any redetermination thereof: PROVIDED, 
That in the absence of fraud or 
misrepresentation on the part of the 
claimant, any benefits paid prior to the 
date of any redetermination which reduces 
the amount of benefits payable shall not be 
subject to recovery under the provisions of 
RCW 50.20.190. A denial of a request to 
reconsider or a redetermination shall be 
furnished the claimant in writing and 
provide the basis for appeal under the 
provisions of RCW 50.32.020.

(2) A determination of denial of benefits 
issued under the provisions of RCW 50.20.180 
shall become final, in absence of timely 
appeal therefrom: PROVIDED, That the 
commissioner may reconsider and redetermine 
such determinations at any time within one 
year from delivery or mailing to correct an 
error in identity, omission of fact, or 
misapplication of law with respect to the 
facts.

(3) A determination of allowance of 
benefits shall become final, in absence of a 
timely appeal therefrom: PROVIDED, That the 
commissioner may redetermine such allowance 
at any time within two years following the 
benefit year in which such allowance was 
made in order to recover any benefits 
improperly paid and for which recovery is 
provided under the provisions of RCW 
50.20.190: AND PROVIDED FURTHER, That in the 
absence of fraud, misrepresentation, or 
nondisclosure, this provision or the 
provisions of RCW 50.20.190 shall not be 
construed so as to permit redetermination or 
recovery of an allowance of benefits which 
having been made after consideration of the 
provisions of RCW 50.20.010(1)(c), or the 
provisions of RCW 50.20.050, 50.20.060, or 
50.20.080((, or 50.20.090)) has become 
final.

(4) A redetermination may be made at any 
time: (a) To conform to a final court 
decision applicable to either an initial 
determination or a determination of denial 
or allowance of benefits; (b) in the event 
of a back pay award or settlement affecting 
the allowance of benefits; or (c) in the 
case of fraud, misrepresentation, or willful 
nondisclosure. Written notice of any such 
redetermination shall be promptly given by 
mail or delivered to such interested parties 
as were notified of the initial 
determination or determination of denial or 
allowance of benefits and any new interested 
party or parties who, pursuant to such 
regulation as the commissioner may 
prescribe, would be an interested party.

Sec. 3.  RCW 50.29.021 and 2024 c 51 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows:

(1)(a) An experience rating account shall 
be established and maintained for each 
employer, except employers as described in 
RCW 50.44.010, 50.44.030, and 50.50.030 who 
have properly elected to make payments in 
lieu of contributions, taxable local 
government employers as described in RCW 
50.44.035, and those employers who are 
required to make payments in lieu of 
contributions, based on existing records of 
the employment security department.

(b) Benefits paid to an eligible 
individual shall be charged to the 

experience rating accounts of each of such 
individual's employers during the 
individual's base year in the same ratio 
that the wages paid by each employer to the 
individual during the base year bear to the 
wages paid by all employers to that 
individual during that base year, except as 
otherwise provided in this section.

(c) When the eligible individual's 
separating employer is a covered 
contribution paying base year employer, 
benefits paid to the eligible individual 
shall be charged to the experience rating 
account of only the individual's separating 
employer if:

(i) The individual qualifies for benefits 
under RCW 50.20.050 (1)(b)(i) or (2)(b)(i), 
as applicable, and became unemployed after 
having worked and earned wages in the bona 
fide work;

(ii) The individual qualifies for 
benefits under RCW 50.20.050 (1)(b) (v) 
through (x) or (2)(b) (v) through (x); 
((or))

(iii) During a public health emergency, 
the claimant worked at a health care 
facility as defined in RCW 9A.50.010, was 
directly involved in the delivery of health 
services, and was terminated from work due 
to entering quarantine because of exposure 
to or contracting the disease that is the 
subject of the declaration of the public 
health emergency; or

(iv) The individual's unemployment is due 
to a strike at the separating employer's 
factory, establishment, or other premises at 
which the individual is or was last 
employed.

(2) The legislature finds that certain 
benefit payments, in whole or in part, 
should not be charged to the experience 
rating accounts of employers except those 
employers described in RCW 50.44.010, 
50.44.030, and 50.50.030 who have properly 
elected to make payments in lieu of 
contributions, taxable local government 
employers described in RCW 50.44.035, and 
those employers who are required to make 
payments in lieu of contributions, as 
follows in (a) through (i) of this 
subsection. The department may not require 
an employer to submit a request in order for 
these benefits to not be charged.

(a) Benefits paid to any individual later 
determined to be ineligible for those 
benefits or disqualified to receive those 
benefits shall not be charged to the 
experience rating account of any 
contribution paying employer, except:

(i) As provided in subsection (4) of this 
section; or

(ii) As provided in subsection (5) of 
this section.

(b) Benefits paid to an individual filing 
under the provisions of chapter 50.06 RCW 
shall not be charged to the experience 
rating account of any contribution paying 
employer only if:

(i) The individual files under RCW 
50.06.020(1) after receiving crime victims' 
compensation for a disability resulting from 
a nonwork-related occurrence; or

(ii) The individual files under RCW 
50.06.020(2).

(c) Benefits paid which represent the 
state's share of benefits payable as 
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extended benefits defined under RCW 
50.22.010(6) shall not be charged to the 
experience rating account of any 
contribution paying employer.

(d) In the case of individuals who 
requalify for benefits under RCW 50.20.050 
or 50.20.060, benefits based on wage credits 
earned prior to the disqualifying separation 
shall not be charged to the experience 
rating account of the contribution paying 
employer from whom that separation took 
place.

(e) If the department determines an 
individual left the employ of the separating 
employer under the circumstances described 
in RCW 50.20.050(1)(b) (iv) or (xi), (2)(b)
(ii), only for separation that was necessary 
because the care for a child or a vulnerable 
adult in the claimant's care is 
inaccessible, (iv), (xi), (xii), or (xiii), 
or (3), as applicable, benefits paid to that 
individual shall not be charged to the 
experience rating account of any base year 
contribution paying employer.

(f) Upon approval of an individual's 
training benefits plan submitted in 
accordance with RCW 50.22.155(2), an 
individual is considered enrolled in 
training, and regular benefits beginning 
with the week of approval shall not be 
charged to the experience rating account of 
any contribution paying employer.

(g) Training benefits paid to an 
individual under RCW 50.22.155 shall not be 
charged to the experience rating account of 
any contribution paying employer.

(h)(i) Benefits paid during the one week 
waiting period when the one week waiting 
period is fully paid or fully reimbursed by 
the federal government shall not be charged 
to the experience rating account of any 
contribution paying employer.

(ii) In the event the one week waiting 
period is partially paid or partially 
reimbursed by the federal government, the 
department may, by rule, elect to not 
charge, in full or in part, benefits paid 
during the one week waiting period to the 
experience rating account of any 
contribution paying employer.

(i) Benefits paid for all weeks starting 
with the week ending March 28, 2020, and 
ending with the week ending May 30, 2020, 
shall not be charged to the experience 
rating account of any contribution paying 
employer.

(3)(a) A contribution paying base year 
employer, except employers as provided in 
subsection (5) of this section, not 
otherwise eligible for relief of charges for 
benefits under this section, may receive 
such relief if the benefit charges result 
from payment to an individual who:

(i) Last left the employ of such employer 
voluntarily for reasons not attributable to 
the employer. In addition to other 
circumstances identified by the department 
by rule, an individual who leaves the employ 
of such employer under the circumstances 
described in RCW 50.20.050(1)(b) (iv) or 
(xi), (2)(b) (iv), (xi), or (xii), or (3) 
must be deemed to have left their employ for 
reasons not attributable to the employer;

(ii) Was discharged for misconduct or 
gross misconduct connected with his or her 

work not a result of inability to meet the 
minimum job requirements;

(iii) Is unemployed as a result of 
closure or severe curtailment of operation 
at the employer's plant, building, worksite, 
or other facility. This closure must be for 
reasons directly attributable to a 
catastrophic occurrence such as fire, flood, 
or other natural disaster, or to the 
presence of any dangerous, contagious, or 
infectious disease that is the subject of a 
public health emergency at the employer's 
plant, building, worksite, or other 
facility;

(iv) Continues to be employed by the 
employer seeking relief and: (A) The 
employer furnished part-time work to the 
individual during the base year; (B) the 
individual has become eligible for benefits 
because of loss of employment with one or 
more other employers; and (C) the employer 
has continued to furnish or make available 
part-time work to the individual in 
substantially the same amount as during the 
individual's base year. This subsection does 
not apply to shared work employers under 
chapter 50.60 RCW;

(v) Was hired to replace an employee who 
is a member of the military reserves or 
National Guard and was called to federal 
active military service by the president of 
the United States and is subsequently laid 
off when that employee is reemployed by 
their employer upon release from active duty 
within the time provided for reemployment in 
RCW 73.16.035;

(vi) Worked for an employer for 20 weeks 
or less, and was laid off at the end of 
temporary employment when that employee 
temporarily replaced a permanent employee 
receiving family or medical leave benefits 
under Title 50A RCW, and the layoff is due 
to the return of that permanent employee. 
This subsection (3)(a)(vi) applies to claims 
with an effective date on or after January 
1, 2020; or

(vii) Was discharged because the 
individual was unable to satisfy a job 
prerequisite required by law or 
administrative rule.

(b) The employer requesting relief of 
charges under this subsection must request 
relief in writing within 30 days following 
mailing to the last known address of the 
notification of the valid initial 
determination of such claim, stating the 
date and reason for the separation or the 
circumstances of continued employment. The 
department may waive this time limitation 
for good cause. The commissioner, upon 
investigation of the request, shall 
determine whether relief should be granted.

(4) When a benefit claim becomes invalid 
due to an amendment or adjustment of a 
report where the employer failed to report 
or inaccurately reported hours worked or 
remuneration paid, or both, all benefits 
paid will be charged to the experience 
rating account of the contribution paying 
employer or employers that originally filed 
the incomplete or inaccurate report or 
reports. An employer who reimburses the 
trust fund for benefits paid to workers and 
who fails to report or inaccurately reported 
hours worked or remuneration paid, or both, 
shall reimburse the trust fund for all 
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benefits paid that are based on the 
originally filed incomplete or inaccurate 
report or reports.

(5) An employer's experience rating 
account may not be relieved of charges for a 
benefit payment and an employer who 
reimburses the trust fund for benefit 
payments may not be credited for a benefit 
payment if a benefit payment was made 
because the employer or employer's agent 
failed to respond timely or adequately to a 
written request of the department for 
information relating to the claim or claims 
without establishing good cause for the 
failure and the employer or employer's agent 
has a pattern of such failures. The 
commissioner has the authority to determine 
whether the employer has good cause under 
this subsection.

(a) For the purposes of this subsection, 
"adequately" means providing accurate 
information of sufficient quantity and 
quality that would allow a reasonable person 
to determine whether an individual is 
eligible for or qualified to receive 
benefits.

(b)(i) For the purposes of this 
subsection, "pattern" means a benefit 
payment was made because the employer or 
employer's agent failed to respond timely or 
adequately to a written request of the 
department for information relating to a 
claim or claims without establishing good 
cause for the failure, if the greater of the 
following calculations for an employer is 
met:

(A) At least three times in the previous 
two years; or

(B) Twenty percent of the total current 
claims against the employer.

(ii) If an employer's agent is utilized, 
a pattern is established based on each 
individual client employer that the 
employer's agent represents.

Sec. 4.  RCW 50.29.026 and 2024 c 52 s 
1 are each amended to read as follows:

(1) A qualified employer's contribution 
rate or array calculation factor rate 
determined under RCW 50.29.025 may be 
modified as follows:

(a) Subject to the limitations of this 
subsection, an employer may make a voluntary 
contribution of an amount equal to part or 
all of the benefits charged to the 
employer's account during the two years most 
recently ended on June 30th that were used 
for the purpose of computing the employer's 
contribution rate or array calculation 
factor rate. On receiving timely payment of 
a voluntary contribution, the commissioner 
shall cancel the benefits equal to the 
amount of the voluntary contribution and 
compute a new benefit ratio for the 
employer. The employer shall then be 
assigned the contribution rate or array 
calculation factor rate applicable for rate 
years beginning on or after January 1, 2005, 
applicable to the rate class within which 
the recomputed benefit ratio is included. 
The minimum amount of a voluntary 
contribution must be an amount that will 
result in a recomputed benefit ratio that is 
in a rate class at least two rate classes 

lower than the rate class that included the 
employer's original benefit ratio.

(b) Payment of a voluntary contribution 
is considered timely if received by the 
department during the period beginning on 
the date of mailing to the employer the 
notice of contribution rate required under 
this title for the rate year for which the 
employer is seeking a modification of the 
employer's rate and ending on March 
((31st))1st of that rate year.

(c) A benefit ratio may not be recomputed 
nor a rate be reduced under this section as 
a result of a voluntary contribution 
received after the payment period prescribed 
in (b) of this subsection.

(2) This section does not apply to any 
employer who has not had an increase of at 
least eight rate classes from the previous 
tax rate year.

(3) If a contribution paying employer is 
charged benefits due to a strike under RCW 
50.29.021, the department may:

(a) Evaluate whether the employer is 
eligible to make a voluntary contribution 
under this section; and

(b) Provide notice to eligible employers 
of the department's determination of the 
employer's eligibility to make a voluntary 
contribution.

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  A new section is 
added to chapter 50.20 RCW to read as 
follows:

(1) If an individual receives benefits 
under this title while being unemployed due 
to a strike at the separating employer's 
factory, establishment, or other premises 
and the individual subsequently receives 
retroactive wages from the separating 
employer for any week for which he or she 
received benefits under this title, the 
department shall issue an overpayment 
assessment to recover the corresponding 
benefits as provided under RCW 50.20.190.

(2) This section expires December 31, 
2035.

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  If any part of 
this act is found to be in conflict with 
federal requirements that are a prescribed 
condition to the allocation of federal funds 
to the state or the eligibility of employers 
in this state for federal unemployment tax 
credits, the conflicting part of this act is 
inoperative solely to the extent of the 
conflict, and the finding or determination 
does not affect the operation of the 
remainder of this act. Rules adopted under 
this act must meet federal requirements that 
are a necessary condition to the receipt of 
federal funds by the state or the granting 
of federal unemployment tax credits to 
employers in this state.

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 7.  A new section is 
added to chapter 50.20 RCW to read as 
follows:

(1) By December 31, 2026, and continuing 
annually each year through 2035, the 
department must submit a report to the 
legislature on the prevalence of strikes 
occurring within Washington and the impact 
of strikes on the unemployment insurance 
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trust fund. The report must include, at a 
minimum:

(a) The total number of strikes occurring 
that year within Washington, the industry 
sectors in which strikes occurred, the 
number of employees that participated in 
each strike, the number of unemployment 
claims paid to workers participating in the 
strike, the total amount of unemployment 
benefits paid, the number of employers who 
experienced a rate class increase in the 
year following a labor strike, including the 
rate class for each employer without 
identifying information for the year prior 
to the strike and for the year following the 
strike, any increase in the social cost 
factor rate from the year prior to the 
strike and the year following the strike, 
and the benefits paid which are charged to 
employers who make payments in lieu of 
contributions;

(b) The sum totals of all previous years' 
information required under (a) of this 
subsection since the effective date of this 
section; and

(c) The sum totals of the information 
required in (a) of this subsection for each 
year in the 10 years prior to the effective 
date of this section as well as the sum of 
those 10 years.

(2) This section expires January 1, 2036.

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 8.  A new section is 
added to chapter 49.08 RCW to read as 
follows:

(1) Where referral to publicly supported 
dispute resolution services through the 
federal mediation and conciliation service 
or other applicable federal agency is 
impracticable or where those services are 
unavailable due to federal staffing or 
funding reductions, the public employment 
relations commission may charge private 
sector employers and labor organizations a 
fee for covering the costs of services 
provided under this chapter.

(2) Fees collected under this section 
must be deposited into the private sector 
labor dispute resolution account created in 
section 9 of this act.

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 9.  A new section is 
added to chapter 49.08 RCW to read as 
follows:

The private sector labor dispute 
resolution account is created in the custody 
of the state treasurer. All fees collected 
under section 8 of this act must be 
deposited into the account. The executive 
director of the public employment relations 
commission may authorize expenditures from 
the account solely for the administration, 
staffing, and other related expenses of 
private sector labor dispute resolution 
services under this chapter. The account is 
subject to allotment procedures under 
chapter 43.88 RCW, but an appropriation is 
not required for expenditures.

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 10.  RCW 49.08.060 
(Tender on exhaustion of available funds) 
and 1903 c 58 s 6 are each repealed.

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 11.  Sections 1 
through 7 of this act take effect January 1, 
2026.

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 12.  Sections 1 
through 4 of this act expire December 31, 
2035."

On page 1, line 2 of the title, after 
"workers;" strike the remainder of the title 
and insert "amending RCW 50.20.090, 
50.20.160, 50.29.021, and 50.29.026; adding 
new sections to chapter 50.20 RCW; adding 
new sections to chapter 49.08 RCW; creating 
a new section; repealing RCW 49.08.060; 
providing an effective date; and providing 
expiration dates."
and that the bill do pass as recommended by the Conference 
Committee:

Senators Riccelli, Saldaña
Representatives Berry, Doglio

MOTION

Representative Berry moved that the House adopt the 
Conference Committee Report for ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE 
SENATE BILL NO. 5041.

An electronic roll call has been requested.

ROLL CALL

 The Clerk called the roll on the motion to adopt the 
Conference Committee Report for Engrossed Substitute Senate 
Bill No. 5041, and the motion carried by the following vote:  Yeas, 
53; Nays, 43; Absent, 2; Excused, 0

 Voting Yea:  Representatives Berg, Bergquist, Berry, 
Bronoske, Callan, Cortes, Davis, Doglio, Donaghy, Duerr, 
Entenman, Farivar, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Fosse, Goodman, Gregerson, 
Hackney, Hill, Hunt, Kloba, Leavitt, Lekanoff, Macri, Mena, 
Nance, Obras, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Parshley, Paul, Peterson, Pollet, 
Ramel, Reed, Reeves, Richards, Rule, Ryu, Salahuddin, Santos, 
Scott, Shavers, Simmons, Stearns, Stonier, Taylor, Thai, Thomas, 
Timmons, Wylie, Zahn and Mme. Speaker

 Voting Nay:  Representatives Abbarno, Abell, Barkis, 
Barnard, Bernbaum, Burnett, Caldier, Chase, Connors, Corry, 
Couture, Dent, Dufault, Dye, Engell, Eslick, Graham, Griffey, 
Jacobsen, Keaton, Klicker, Ley, Low, Manjarrez, Marshall, 
McClintock, McEntire, Mendoza, Orcutt, Penner, Rude, Schmick, 
Schmidt, Springer, Steele, Stokesbary, Stuebe, Tharinger, Volz, 
Walen, Walsh, Waters and Ybarra

 Absent:  Representatives Morgan and Street

The House adopted the conference committee report on 
ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5041 and 
advanced the bill as recommended by the conference committee to 
final passage.

FINAL PASSAGE OF HOUSE BILL AS RECOMMENDED 
BY CONFERENCE COMMITTEE

MOTION

On motion of Representative Ramel, Representatives Morgan 
and Street were excused.

Representative Berry spoke in favor of the passage of the bill.

Representatives Keaton, Corry, Walsh and Schmidt spoke 
against the passage of the bill.

The Speaker (Representative Stearns presiding) stated the 
question before the House to be the final passage of Engrossed 
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Substitute Senate Bill No. 5041, as recommended by the 
conference committee.

ROLL CALL

The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of Engrossed 
Substitute Senate Bill No. 5041, as recommended by the 
conference committee, and the bill passed the House by the 
following vote: Yeas, 51; Nays, 45; Absent, 0; Excused, 2

Voting Yea: Representatives Berg, Bergquist, Berry, 
Bronoske, Callan, Cortes, Davis, Doglio, Donaghy, Duerr, Farivar, 
Fey, Fitzgibbon, Fosse, Goodman, Gregerson, Hackney, Hill, Hunt, 
Kloba, Leavitt, Lekanoff, Macri, Mena, Nance, Obras, Ormsby, 
Ortiz-Self, Parshley, Paul, Peterson, Pollet, Ramel, Reed, Reeves, 
Rule, Ryu, Salahuddin, Santos, Scott, Shavers, Simmons, Stearns, 
Stonier, Taylor, Thai, Thomas, Timmons, Wylie, Zahn and Mme. 
Speaker

Voting Nay: Representatives Abbarno, Abell, Barkis, Barnard, 
Bernbaum, Burnett, Caldier, Chase, Connors, Corry, Couture, 
Dent, Dufault, Dye, Engell, Entenman, Eslick, Graham, Griffey, 
Jacobsen, Keaton, Klicker, Ley, Low, Manjarrez, Marshall, 
McClintock, McEntire, Mendoza, Orcutt, Penner, Richards, Rude, 
Schmick, Schmidt, Springer, Steele, Stokesbary, Stuebe, Tharinger, 
Volz, Walen, Walsh, Waters and Ybarra

Excused: Representatives Morgan and Street

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5041, as 
recommended by the conference committee, having received the 
necessary constitutional majority, was declared passed.

MOTION

Representative Stonier moved that the House immediately 
transmit ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5041
to the Senate.

An electronic roll call was requested.

ROLL CALL

 The Clerk called the roll on the motion to immediately 
transmit Engrossed Substitute Senate Bill No. 5041 to the Senate, 
and the motion carried by the following vote:  Yeas, 55; Nays, 41; 
Absent, 0; Excused, 2

 Voting Yea:  Representatives Berg, Bergquist, Bernbaum, 
Berry, Bronoske, Callan, Cortes, Davis, Doglio, Donaghy, Duerr, 
Entenman, Farivar, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Fosse, Goodman, Gregerson, 
Hackney, Hill, Hunt, Kloba, Leavitt, Lekanoff, Macri, Mena, 
Nance, Obras, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Parshley, Paul, Peterson, Pollet, 
Ramel, Reed, Reeves, Richards, Rule, Ryu, Salahuddin, Santos, 
Scott, Shavers, Simmons, Stearns, Stonier, Taylor, Thai, Tharinger, 
Thomas, Timmons, Wylie, Zahn and Mme. Speaker

 Voting Nay:  Representatives Abbarno, Abell, Barkis, 
Barnard, Burnett, Caldier, Chase, Connors, Corry, Couture, Dent, 
Dufault, Dye, Engell, Eslick, Graham, Griffey, Jacobsen, Keaton, 
Klicker, Ley, Low, Manjarrez, Marshall, McClintock, McEntire, 
Mendoza, Orcutt, Penner, Rude, Schmick, Schmidt, Springer, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stuebe, Volz, Walen, Walsh, Waters and Ybarra

 Excused:  Representatives Morgan and Street

The Speaker assumed the chair.

There being no objection, the House reverted to the third 
order of business.

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE

Friday, April 25, 2025

Mme. Speaker:

The President has signed:

SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5408
SENATE BILL NO. 5463

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5486

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5525

and the same are herewith transmitted.

Colleen Pehar, Deputy Secretary

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE

Friday, April 25, 2025

Mme. Speaker:

The Senate has adopted the report of the Conference Committee 
on ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5041, and 
has passed the bill as recommended by the Conference Committee.

and the same is herewith transmitted.

Colleen Pehar, Deputy Secretary

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE

Friday, April 25, 2025

Mme. Speaker:

The President has signed:

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1296
ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1440

HOUSE BILL NO. 1633
SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1733

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1902
ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1912

HOUSE BILL NO. 1936

and the same are herewith transmitted.

Colleen Pehar, Deputy Secretary

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE

Friday, April 25, 2025

Mme. Speaker:

The President has signed:

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 
5083

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5143
ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 

5263
ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5357
ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5390

SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5444
SENATE BILL NO. 5571

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 
5686

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5752
SENATE BILL NO. 5761

ENGROSSED SENATE BILL NO. 5769
SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5785

SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5786
SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5790

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5794
SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5802

SENATE BILL NO. 5807
ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5813
ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5814

and the same are herewith transmitted.

Colleen Pehar, Deputy Secretary

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE
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Friday, April 25, 2025

Mme. Speaker:

The Senate concurred in the House amendment(s) to the 
following bills and passed the bills as amended by the House:

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 
5263

SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5444
SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5785

SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5786
ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5801

SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5802

and the same are herewith transmitted.

Colleen Pehar, Deputy Secretary

There being no objection, the House advanced to the seventh 
order of business.

 
THIRD READING

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE

Friday, April 25, 2025

Mme. Speaker:

The President ruled Conference Committee Report S-3348.2 to 
ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL NO. 1217 to be beyond scope & 
object of the bill.  The Senate reconsidered Conference Committee 
Report S-3348.2 to ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL NO. 1217 and 
asks the House for a Conference thereon.  The President has 
appointed the following members as Conferees:  Alvarado, 
Goehner, Bateman

and the same is herewith transmitted.

Sarah Bannister, Secretary

MOTION

Representative Fitzgibbon moved that the House grant the 
Senate request for conference on ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1217.

Representative Fitzgibbon spoke in favor of the motion to 
grant the conference.

Representative Low spoke against the motion to grant the 
conference.

An electronic roll call was requested.

ROLL CALL

 The Clerk called the roll on the motion to grant the Senate 
request for conference on Engrossed House Bill No. 1217, and the 
motion carried by the following vote:  Yeas, 58; Nays, 40; Absent, 
0; Excused, 0

 Voting Yea:  Representatives Berg, Bergquist, Bernbaum, 
Berry, Bronoske, Callan, Cortes, Davis, Doglio, Donaghy, Duerr, 
Entenman, Farivar, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Fosse, Goodman, Gregerson, 
Hackney, Hill, Hunt, Kloba, Leavitt, Lekanoff, Macri, Mena, 
Morgan, Nance, Obras, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Parshley, Paul, 
Peterson, Pollet, Ramel, Reed, Reeves, Richards, Rule, Ryu, 
Salahuddin, Santos, Scott, Shavers, Simmons, Springer, Stearns, 
Stonier, Street, Taylor, Thai, Tharinger, Thomas, Timmons, Wylie, 
Zahn and Mme. Speaker

 Voting Nay:  Representatives Abbarno, Abell, Barkis, 
Barnard, Burnett, Caldier, Chase, Connors, Corry, Couture, Dent, 
Dufault, Dye, Engell, Eslick, Graham, Griffey, Jacobsen, Keaton, 
Klicker, Ley, Low, Manjarrez, Marshall, McClintock, McEntire, 

Mendoza, Orcutt, Penner, Rude, Schmick, Schmidt, Steele, 
Stokesbary, Stuebe, Volz, Walen, Walsh, Waters and Ybarra

 

SENATE AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL

The House granted the Senate's request for a Conference on 
ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL NO. 1217. The Speaker appointed 
the following members as Conferees: Representatives Fitzgibbon, 
Peterson, and Low.

There being no objection, the House adjourned until 11:00 
a.m., Saturday, April 26, 2025, the 104th Day of the 2025 Regular 
Session.

LAURIE JINKINS, Speaker
BERNARD DEAN, Chief Clerk

ONE HUNDRED THIRD DAY, APRIL 25, 2025 7
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